Claypath and University Medical Group

Patient Participation Group

Notes of the meeting held on Thursday, 15th June, 2017, at 6.00 p.m., Conference Room, University Health Centre, Green Lane.

PRESENT:

Gillian Bevan

(General Manager)

                               (Chair)

Dr Andrew Kent
(GP Partner)

Tracy Watson
(Deputy General Manager)
Carole Lattin

Alan Bilsborough

Robin Harris

Clive Beddoes

Robert Feasey

Peter Wilkins

APOLOGIES:
Paul Briggs
Barbara Fox

Jack Gill

Janet Gill

Muriel Sawbridge

1.
Notes of last meeting 
The notes of the last meeting held on 16th March, 2017, were agreed without amendment.
3.
Matters arising

3.1
Practice liaison with Mental Health Trust

Gillian confirmed that the practice continued to try to liaise with the Tees Esk and 
Wear Valley NHS Foundation Trust over mental health provision for its patients. The 
practice doctors had met today with the Team Managers of the Psychosis and 
Assertive Outreach Teams and a meeting was arranged to meet with Dr Paul 
Walker, Clinical Director, Adult Mental Health, and Dr Jane Leigh, GP Strategic 
Adviser, on 26 October, 2017.

Dr Kent commented that the North Durham Psychosis Team currently had no 
consultants and that the Foundation Trust was experiencing difficulty in retaining its 
consultant staff with some appointees lasting no longer than 9 months.  He indicated 
that the NHS had difficulty in recruiting to consultant posts in all specialties and that 
there was also a severe shortage of doctors wanting to train and work as GPs.  
Junior doctors had been disengaged by the Government and were taking up posts in 
other countries e.g. Australia, New Zealand, where the pay and conditions, as well 
as general lifestyle, were considered much more attractive.

Gillian commented that whereas the practice had previously not had any difficulty in 
recruiting GPs a recent advert in the BMJ had generated no applicants.  In addition 
fewer doctors were training as GPs resulting in the practice, which was a training 
practice, not currently being allocated any Registrars.  She commented that the 
practice had often recruited GPs from Registrars completing 
their GP training in the 
practice.  It was noted, however, that the practice had been fortunate to recruit by 
chance to two vacant posts from GPs living but not working in Durham who now had 
young families and wished to work closer to home.  


In view of GP recruitment difficulties, the practice had developed the role of Nurse 
Practitioners.  At the University Health Centre all patients phoning up for GP
appointments on the day were triaged by a Nurse Practitioner over the telephone. 
The Nurse Practitioner identified whether an appointment was necessary and if so 
whether it could be dealt with by a Nurse Practitioner.  Those who could be seen by 
a Nurse Practitioner were then slotted into a Nurse Practitioner appointment the 
same day.  This service had been extremely well received by students and was 
currently being audited to determine whether to roll it out further within the practice. 
3.2
Practice Website

Gillian reported that the practice’s new website was up and running and was easier 
and clearer for patients to use from their PCs or iPhones.   She commented that 
there was still work to do to update the site and that this was in progress. 
3.3
Patient Participation Group revised Terms of Reference (ToR)


A final copy of the Group’s revised Terms of Reference had been circulated 
with the agenda.  


Gillian commented that she had taken the Group’s proposed ToR to a meeting of 
Partners in March, 2017.  Their proposed amendments had been fed back to 
members of the Group with the notes of the PPG meeting in March, 2017. It was 
noted that the Partners were pleased that PPG members were willing to be more 
active in their support of the practice.  They were also happy to support the Group 
meeting more often, with practice representation at alternate meetings, by offering  
the use of the Conference Room at the Claypath Medical Centre from 5.00 – 6.30 
p.m. for “PPG members only” meetings.
3.4
Practice News

Gillian had also shared with Partners the PPG’s first draft of a Practice News Bulletin 
for patients, to be made available in practice waiting areas and on the practice 
website. She confirmed that this had been very well received and a final “Spring” 
edition had been produced and made available to patients.  She was now looking for 
items to include in the “Summer” edition. Suggestions to Gillian please.
3.5
Patient on-Line Access

 
Carole reported that three members of the PPG (Carole, Clive and Peter) had met 
with Kay Renwick, NHS England Patient On-line Implementation Lead, to receive 
training on how to promote the Patient On-line Programme to practice patients. They 
were now ready to come into the practice and work with patients to support them in 
using the programme. It was agreed it would be useful to demonstrate the 
programme to other PPG members so they were also aware how easy it was to use 
and it was suggested using the first “PPG members only” meeting to do this. 

Robert Feasey commented that he was wary of on-line systems having previously 
been the subject of someone trying to fraudulently tap into his personal
information on-line.  He questioned how secure the programme was.  Tracy 
commented that NHS England was unlikely to be promoting the programme 
nationally if there was a threat to personal information. She indicated that there were 
age restrictions on who could use the programme and that it was password 
protected. There were also additional ID checks made before patients could access 
information on their 
medical records.  

Robert also asked whether the programme was subject to abuse.  Tracy indicated 
that if patients abused the system by booking appointments and not turning up, etc., 
then the practice could withdraw their ability to book on-line.  In addition patients 
could only book three appointments within any fourteen day period.


Clive Beddoes indicated that the programme was an excellent innovation and that it 
should be easy to encourage patients to use it.  Patients could book an appointment 
at any time of day or night, as well as order repeat prescriptions, and access parts of 
their medical record.  Patients could also cancel their appointments, making them 
available to other patients, and helping to reduce practice DNA rates.  He 
commented, however, that there were currently insufficient GP appointments to book 
on the system and little choice of doctor.  Tracy Watson indicated that additional GPs 
and appointments would be added over time as more patients chose to book their 
appointments this way.

Tracy commented that the practice had made an IPad available for PPG members to 
show patients how to use the programme but that it was not possible to demonstrate 
the system with a “test” patient.   Carole, Clive and Peter, therefore, kindly agreed to 
demonstrate the programme using their own personal sites.  She also commented 
that it would be useful if PPG members could help patients activate their passwords 
after signing up for on-line access as after sign-up patients only had one month in 
which to activate access after which they needed to sign-up again.  Only those 
patients who activated access were counted against the practice uptake % rate.  

It was noted that the practice was contractually obliged through its General Medical 
Services Contract to promote Patient On-line Access.  The PPG, therefore, hoped to 
support the practice by promoting the use of the system.  They agreed to do this 
accessing the system through the practice website so as to promote the practice’s 
website at the same time. 
4.
NHS Cyberattack
Clive Beddoes commented that he had been in the practice on the day there was no computer access due to the international cyberattack.  He wished to commend practice staff for the way they managed to continue to operate using “paper and pencil”.   He proposed that members of the PPG would be willing to be called in at short notice to support the practice in the event of a similar emergency situation occurring in the future by explaining the problem to patients entering the surgery if the practice considered this would be helpful.  

The practice agreed that this would be of great help and thanked the PPG again for its continued support.

In relation to the recent attack, Gillian indicated that NHS England IT had been made aware of the incident at 2.15 p.m. on Friday, 12th May, 2017.  They chose to isolate and lock down the whole IT estate, which included 14,000 PCs and 1,500 servers across 500 sites.  They achieved this within 90mins.  They then developed a script to be used to update all PCs to ensure nothing had been encrypted.  The practice was responsible for running the script on all its 70+ PCs. No infections occurred across the IT estate and the majority of PCs were back on line on Monday, 15th May, 2017, at 4.00 p.m.
The four day period, however, when IT systems were locked down resulted in a backlog of data entry input into patient records. In addition, NHS England IT also had a backlog of 900+ calls to answer. All organisations were working to manage their backlogs. 
Some 3rd party computer systems were still not in use e.g. patient appointment check-in screens, elephant kiosks, etc. as well as PCs operating Windows XP or Windows 7. All of the practice’s systems, however, were now fully operational.

5.
GP Extended Access

Gillian reported that the Durham GP Federation had been asked by the North Durham CCG to bid to provide GP Extended Access.  In response they were developing a proposal to deliver this from their hub base at the Claypath Medical Centre (CMC). The proposed hours were:

Monday to Friday
6.30 p.m. – 9.00 p.m.

Saturday

8.00 a.m. – 1.00 p.m. and 1.00 p.m. – 6.00 p.m.
Sunday

9.00 a.m – 1.00 p.m.
staffed by 1 GP, 1 Practice Nurse, and 2 Receptionists from April – October, and 

staffed by 2 GPs, 2 Practice Nurses, and 2 Receptionists from November – March

The practice had developed two proposals of its own to support the Federation’s bid which included providing the Federation with accommodation at CMC throughout the proposed extended opening hours and also to provide some receptionist cover.

If the above proposals were agreed extended access would start from the Bank Holiday in August, 2017.

For clarification, Gillian commented that the proposed “GP Extended Access” was in addition to the practice’s own extended opening hours provided from the University Health Centre from 8.00 a.m. – 1.00 p.m.

6.
Teams Around Patients (TAPs)
The meeting had received papers with the agenda on plans to bring together health, social care, and voluntary agencies to achieve improved health and wellbeing for people in County Durham.  

The first stage in development of integrated care in County Durham was to establish Teams Around Patients (TAPs).  TAPs were being developed to offer a range of coordinated services centred around patients in groups of GP practices e.g. community and specialist nursing, urgent care, physiotherapy, podiatry, continence services, stroke services, voluntary services, etc. The Claypath and University Medical Group was included in Durham East TAP2a, which also included GP practices in Belmont, Sherburn, Cheveley, Coxhoe, Bowburn, and Rainton.  
The aim was for TAPs to focus on practices’ most vulnerable 2% of frail/complex patients,   to put patients at the centre of service delivery and where possible to support patients staying at home as they became more frail, by coordinating their health and social care, working more efficiently, and reducing duplication.  
Gillian commented that general practices and community nursing services had met in May, 2017, to discuss how they could improve working together. The District Nursing Service had to make efficiency services and as a result of reduced staffing was, therefore, looking to pass some areas of work back to general practice.  General practices, however, were also under considerable pressure and unable to absorb additional work.  It was noted that there was no additional money made available to develop TAPs. The meeting identified that both groups were unaware of the range of services the other group provided and as a first point there was a need to understand how each other worked and to improve communication.  
As a start it was agreed to agree a definition of “housebound” in order to share housebound lists.

7.
Monitoring of Claypath Medical Centre Action Plan 2017

The meeting received a copy of the Claypath Medical Centre Action Plan 2017 developed from issues raised in the Patient Satisfaction Survey undertaken in January, 2017.  It was noted that only a few of the action points had been undertaken given the action plan had only been developed in March, 2017. 

In relation to the action point to increase uptake of Patient On-line Access, Robin Harris questioned what % of patients the practice could realistically expect to order their repeat prescriptions on-line.   Dr Kent indicated that this applied only to patients who were on regular medication and who, therefore, had repeat prescriptions.  Ordering their repeat medication on-line was ultimately a question of person choice but for those who were used to using a computer it saved time as well as leaving an auditable trail for the practice. Tracy Watson commented, however, that the other methods of ordering repeat prescriptions were to remain in place – leaving request in “Repeat Prescriptions” box in reception, sending request by post, ordering through pharmacy.
The meeting agreed to continue to monitor the Action Plan at future meetings. 

8.
North Durham CCG Patients’ Reference Group (PRG)
The meeting received a report from Carole Lattin on the issues considered by the North Durham CCG Patients’ Reference Group between March – June, 2017. A number of issues in the report had already been covered in the meeting.  In addition, however, the following issues were raised:
a) Proposed merger of DDES and North Durham CCGs
     It was noted that the DDES and North Durham CCGs planned to merge.  Gillian 

     reported that this had been discussed at a recent North Durham CCG Council of 
     Members meeting where members were asked to identify any issues or concerns.

     It was noted that there was already much joint working and sharing of staff.  The 

     North Durham CCG had specifically been asked whether a number of staff would 

     lose their jobs as a result of the planned merger.  The response had been that no 
     staff would lose their jobs – a number of staff would be tasked to “work on 
     projects”.
b) Travel Clinics
     It was noted that several surgeries no longer provided travel clinics and were 

     referring their patients to specialist clinics.  Carole Lattin queried whether this was a 

     business opportunity for our practice. 

     Gillian commented that surgeries were discontinuing providing this service as it was 

     difficult to build up staff expertise in this area when they saw relatively few patients and 
     also to keep them fully updated regarding travel health. The University Health Centre, 

     however, would continue to provide a travel clinic to support the large number of 
     students who travelled abroad whilst studying at University.  It was unlikely, however, 

     that the practice would be able to provide a travel service to include patients from other 

     practices as it struggled to provide sufficient travel appointments to its own patients at 
     the busiest times of travel and the practice nurses with this expertise worked University 
     term-time only. 

c) Diabetes service
    It was agreed to advise practice clinicians working with patients with diabetes that the 

    Diabetes service was looking to develop a patient group to influence new developments 
    in diabetes care and education. 

d) De-commissioning of Stroke Association community work
     The meeting shared the concern of the North Durham CCG Patients’ Reference Group

     regarding the withdrawal of funding (circa £170k) to the Stroke Assocation.
9.
“Help to Health” Volunteer Patient Transport

For information, Gillian tabled copies of information about “Help to Health”, the new healthcare appointments volunteer driver service. This was being launched today and was open for patients to register with the service.  The service goes live on Monday, 3rd July, 2017, when the first patient journeys will take place.

It was agreed to display notices about the new service in patient waiting areas and to include information on the practice website. 

10. 
Sexual Health Contract

Gillian reported that Practice Managers had only been informed this week that Durham City Council Public Health had put its Sexual Health Contract out to tender four/five weeks ago with a closing date of 26th June, 2017.  It was noted that County Durham and Darlington NHS Foundation Trust were putting in a bid but recognised the need to work with primary care to deliver the contract.  Practices had also been informed that Virgin Health had expressed an interest in the contract and had arranged to meet with the three local GP Federations.  
Gillian indicated that it was concerning that general practices had not been informed by Public Health that the Sexual Health contract had been put out to tender.  She indicated it was likely that the successful tender would be at a lower financial level.  Practices were, therefore, to lose income as a result.    
11.
Duty Doctor

Robin Harris enquired whether a Duty Doctor was available every day as his wife had required an urgent appointment one day and been given an appointment with the Duty Doctor but on a second occasion had been informed that there was “no Duty Doctor”. Tracy explained that patients would only be informed there were no emergency appointments if there were still regular appointments available on the day.  Patients were only booked with the Duty Doctor if all other appointments that day had been taken and if the Duty Doctor was full patients would probably be asked to come to the surgery at 11.00 a.m. and “sit and wait to be seen”.
Tracy agreed to look into the issue.

12.
Date and time of next meeting 

It was agreed to introduce a new schedule of meetings, in line with the revised Terms of Reference, with bi-monthly meetings alternating between meetings with practice representatives and meetings with PPG members only as follows:

September, 2017 
- Practice and PPG                March, 2018             - PPG members only
November, 2017
- PPG members only
   June, 2018                - Practice and PPG
January, 2018
- Practice and PPG

Meetings of the Practice and PPG would be held on a Thursday, 6.00 – 7.30 p.m. at the University Health Centre.  Dates to be identified by Gillian 

Meetings of PPG members only would be held on a Thursday, 5.00 – 6.30 p.m. at the Claypath Medical Centre. Date to be determined at previous Practice and PPG meeting.
The date for the next “Practice and PPG” meeting is Thursday, 14th September, 2017, 

6.00 – 7.30 p.m., University Health Centre.
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